

April 1 2009 to March 31 2010



Birthing Kits



Breast Cushions

Advancing the Status of Women Through Service and Advocacy

Aboriginal Arts & Crafts Project



TABLE OF CONTENTS

President's Report	3
Service Report	4
Fundraising Report	6
Program Report	8
Public Relations and Communications Report	9
Membership Report	12
Financial Reports	13
Intercity Report	16
Awards & Scholarships	17
Office Bearers	18
In Memoriam	19



PRESIDENT'S REPORT

Our fiscal year began with a Public Seminar at the Alexander Library on Human Trafficking. It was our honour to host Kathleen Maltzahn, founder of Project Respect and author of 'Trafficked' for this event. With people from diverse industries in attendance and great publicity via the Sunday Times, the event was a huge success.

We also learned that our 2008 YWPA award winner, Ditza Teng would receive the 2009 District 23 YWPA award. We provided the funds to fly Ditza to Ballarat to receive her award at the District Conference.

Despite some fundraising events being postponed, we still managed a respectable amount of funds in a very tight economical time. With some creative twists, our Fundraising Committee has already set some challenging goals for the coming year.

This end of the year was very flat as we experienced the sudden death of our dear member, Kay Poustie. She was an inspirational and extraordinary woman who was a Zontian through and through. We still miss her dearly and it has taken some time for the Club to feel at peace.

As a result of surplus funds from our previous fundraising, we were able to fund a starter project in conjunction with the Elizabeth Hanson Autumn Centre, providing the Aboriginal women attending dialysis treatment in Perth with art and craft supplies. We hope to gain some government funding to continue this project.

As I sign off my term as President, to all the members of the Zonta Club of Perth Northern Surburbs - I salute you for doing what you can, when you can and making a difference to this world through service and advocacy.

Anastasia Maslij



SERVICE

Kay Poustie has led our hard working team for most of this last year and we miss her leadership and devotion. She was an inspirational leader whose knowledge of Zonta and passion for advocacy of women's rights has bound us into a tight knit working

group.

This year the committee consists of Margaret Field, Liz Wason, Vicki Moir, Laurel Coyle, Miriam Blakemore, Sue Pertile, Judith Rossi and Lynn Koehler. Miriam has now resigned due to family commitments and we welcome Mary Leonard to our group. Thanks to all committee members who readily take on overseeing one of the many projects we work on during the year. We could not get by without Margare's dedication and organizing to keep us on track. Thanks to Margaret and the committee for the rewarding work done this year.

YOUNG WOMEN IN PUBLIC AFFAIRS AWARD

Details for this award were sent to over 40 High Schools in the Perth Northern Suburbs Area and resulted in four finalists being interviewed. The four outstanding young women spoke at a Gala Dinner held August 5, 2009, at the Karrinyup Country Golf Club, and was attended by parents, friends, parliamentarians, important members of the community and Zontians. The MC was Bishop Kay Goldsworthy and the winner was Rachel Hunter of Prendiville Catholic College.

The previous year's winner, Ditza Teng, told of her experiences in her first year at university. She was excited to be announced winner of the District 23 Young Women in Public Affairs Award and received her \$1000 award at the District 23 Conference held in Ballarat in September. Ditza thrilled her audience with an exuberant speech.

REFUGEE WOMEN'S SAFETY SEMINARS

Following the successful six seminars held in 2009 it was decided to seek funding from the Office of Multicultural Interests to continue the program in 2010. A grant of \$2,520 was approved and to date two seminars have been completed, one at Jenalong Way Community Centre in Merriwa and the other at the Herb Graham Recreation Centre at Mirrabooka. Snr. Constable Raymond Lee, the Cultural Diversity Officer at the Warwick Police Station, presented information related to personal safety, safety in the community and Australian law. The refugee and migrant women valued the interaction with Zontians, especially during conversation sessions and during the sharing of halal lunch.

SPRING WALK

The Spring Walk was held on Sunday October 25 at the Henderson Environment Centre in North Beach, to coincide with UNIFEM Day. A total of \$443 was collected and sent directly to UNIFEM Australia.

BIRTHING KITS

We held our Birthing Kit Workshop on 16th May 2009 and assembled 2000 kits. As always many hands, both Zontians and friends, were there to help us complete this task. We also had a few girls attend from St Mary's Anglican Girls School and Churchlands Senior High School who were keen helpers on the day.



This year the kits were flown out by the RAAF to the Tdh Kandahar Project in Afganistan.

BREAST CUSHIONS

We held two assembly days in 2009. Our first was a mid-week day in July and we completed 15 cushions. The second day was at the weekend in September and we completed 10 with a further 13 to stuff. We started 2010 with a successful assembly day on 13th March completing 26 cushions. We are hoping this to be an ongoing activity.

JANE M KLAUSMAN SCHOLARSHIP

This is an Area 3 award but there was no committee meeting held and only two nominees for the award. The Jane M Klausmann Woman In Business Awardee was Ms Angela Sawyer. She was the Area 3 and District 23 winner and was subsequently awarded one of the 12 Zonta International scholarships.

LUCY BOHAN NURSING BURSARY

This year we had three applications for the bursary. The interviews were held on Thursday 8th October at E.C.U Joondalup. As usual they were all worthy but we chose Morna Frankowiak-Lederer. Morna is a 42 year old single mother of two young boys. Financially she has been struggling but is determined to complete her degree. Morna will use her \$1000 for textbooks and the purchase of a new laptop. We all wish her well for the future!

WOMAN OF ACHIEVEMENT

Carla Win Pe is a woman who personifies the spirit and humanitarianism of the founders of Zonta International and was our nominee for W of A award. Firstly, through her service to the community through her professional endeavours over the last 20 years in teaching English as a second language to children of refugees. This work has assisted many hundreds of women refugees to improve their legal, political, economic educational, health and professional status as they have settled into becoming citizens of Western Australia.

Carla was also nominated as the Zonta Woman of Achievement for her strongly motivated commitment to helping lonely, middle aged women who have battled considerable hardship through their lives. To assist these women Carla established the Bayswater Chapter of the Red Hatters Society and called it "Glorious Gadabouts".

INDIGENOUS ART & CRAFT PROJECT

This project is headed by Robyn Hearse who now has a committee to assist her. After much discussion the club has donated \$1000 of art supplies to the Elizabeth Hanson Autumn Centre for Aboriginal Women. Committee members have been to the centre to discuss matters with the coordinator and now the art supplies have been handed over and very gratefully received. It is anticipated that we also collect clothing and

toiletries for the clients who reside there while awaiting treatment. As it is early days with this project we are still assessing the ongoing needs and our involvement.

Laurel Coyle



FUNDRAISING

In April 2009 Mary Leonard, our power house Fundraising Committee chair, stepped down to have a well earned rest (although her myriad interests have probably not allowed for much resting!) and Letitia Depiazzi and Bronwyn McCormack took over as a co-chairing team. The committee of Kath Snashall, Leanne Sultan, Marion Brown, Alma Dempsey, Dagmar Barnes, Jill Proctor, Palma Phipps and Mandy Ewers has worked incredibly hard. A special thanks to Dagmar for taking the minutes and for committee members hosting meetings in their homes.

We were hoping to have some large fundraising events again this year, but for lack of venues and other various reasons, a few of our planned events were unable to proceed (see table below). We are disappointed that we cannot continue to sell cleanskin wines and if we are to proceed with a garage sale in the future we need a new venue. However, with the help of a very healthy balance to start the year and lots of small events, we are proud to report quite a successful year, although not quite meeting our goal amount.

Entertainment Books became our most successful fundraising activity this year. A big thank you must go to Kaye Metaxas who, although not a member of the Fundraising Committee, once again did an outstanding job of coordinating the sale. This is a great opportunity for members to save money while fundraising for the club, as well as to seek OPM (Other People's Money).

Theatre outings continue to be popular, and thanks must go to Jean Wyder, Marion Brown, Letitia Depiazza and others for organising shows which were entertaining and extremely funny, plus a little bit naughty!

The *Mystery Dinner* in June was again very successful in terms of both fellowship and profits. Marion Brown did an excellent job of coordinating guests with hosts and, as the emails shooting around the ether after the event attest, many hosts created themed nights and interesting menus to ensure that the night was very entertaining for all who attended.

The *Mad Hatter's Month*, dreamed up by Letitia Depiazzi as a way of accessing OPM (from our friends, work colleagues or acquaintances) was held in July. As we are all very friendly people, there are always times when we entertain people other than our Zonta friends. The object of the Mad Hatter's event was to introduce Zonta to these friends, provide valuable PR, as well as an opportunity to access OPM. For those members who tried it out, although some had reservations about how friends might react to being asked for a small amount to attend a morning or afternoon tea, they were thrilled to be able to report that not only were donations and raffle monies handed over with alacrity, guests were also very interested in hearing how this money benefits our projects.

Feedback from those who attended the *Perth Walks* has been extremely positive. The interesting tours created by the tour leaders provided an insight into our history in a very entertaining way. A huge thank you goes to Leanne Sultan for working so hard to make these a success.



The *Amelia Earhart dinner* was again organised by Marion Brown and a huge success, with all participants enjoying a lovely meal. The raffle was also a huge hit. Thank you Marion.

A dinner at the *Bollywood* restaurant, which included a film ticket to be used at the nearby Innaloo Cinema was a lot of fun. Thanks go to Jill Proctor who organised this at a time when she was completely 'snowed under'!

Proceeds from the sale of *Utility Bags* are now pure profit. Thanks to Dawn for her vision and tenacity for this project, and hopefully we will continue to sell these at the same rate next year.

Although members of the committee take responsibility for planning and organising events, it is the backing of the membership, including their access to OPM which makes them successful, and we value this support.

With this support we look forward to an even more successful year next year!

ZONTA Club of Perth Northern Suburbs

Results of fundraising activities for 1/4/09 – 31/3/2010:

Date	EVENT	GOAL	Actual
09	Theatre tickets	\$1000	\$1174.80
Apr-June	Entertainment Books	\$2000	\$2015.00
June	Mystery Dinner	\$1300	\$1350.00
July	Mad Hatter's Month	\$1200	\$1119.00
Aug	Australian Sparkling Wine tasting	\$800	
Sept	Perth Walk/s	\$800	\$549.00
Oct	Breakfast @ Dagmar's	\$750	
Jan 10	Amelia Earhart dinner	\$400	\$695.00
March	Car Rally	\$500	
March	Bollywood dinner (+ cinema ticket)		\$240.00
Ongoing	Utility Bags	\$750	\$1334.00
2800	Total:	\$9500	\$8476.80







PROGRAM

This committee is responsible for organising guest speakers for our monthly dinner meetings. As part of this year's process we have met with each speaker prior to their attendance at our meetings to make them feel comfortable; to introduce them to Zonta , and also to discuss the content of their presentations. Thank you gifts generally consist of a yellow flower presentation and a Zonta utility bag.

We are now working more closely with the PR committee to promote publicity of our

quest speakers at our dinner meetings.

2009 GUEST SPEAKERS

March 3 2009	Bishop Kay Goldsworthy, Anglican Bishop of Perth. Spoke about her life and career in the church culminating in her being ordained one of the first woman bishops in Australia.
April 1 2009	Helen Schofield, Australian Dolls. The grandmother who created a family of dolls more suitable for young children than those currently available on the market.
May 6 2009	Janine Browne, Black Dog Project. As a sufferer of bipolar disorder herself spoke about living with this disability and the book she wrote which has inspired others.
June 3 2009	Narelda Jacobs, Channel 10 News Presenter. Spoke about her life and career as a young indigenous woman in the media industry.
July 8 2009	Steve Easton, Kings Park Authority. Presentation on the devastation caused by the recent bush fire and the conservation work currently underway.
Sept 2 2009	Miranda Green Millinery/ Lionheart Project. Demonstration of designer hats from her studio and work in India to commence ethical trade projects producing hats.
Oct 7 2009	Louise Ford, ASetts. Spoke about her work resettling migrant ladies into the Australian community.
Nov 4 2009	Karen Tambree, Nurse with the Cancer Council. Presentation of her work in Bangladesh with a group of nursing students from West Coast TAFE.



Linda Tinning & Nina Cameron





PUBLIC RELATIONS & COMMUNICATIONS

Following Linda Tinning's move as Chairman of this Committee to the Program Committee on 1 April 2009, I stepped up as Chairman. This was a temporary move initially but became a permanent one as no-one else was able at that time to take on this role. The Committee then consisted of Di Bryant, Kerry Coyle, Robbie Hearse, Anne Markey and myself. With Linda's move and Kerry Coyle taking leave-of-absence, the team was left somewhat depleted. However, new member Retha Steenkamp soon joined us as did Hilda Malanczak who was inducted in August 2009 and Anita Sutton transferred from the Membership Committee. A further member in Marilyn Rainier, who transferred from the ZC of Perth Inc, also joined our team.

<u>Publicity</u>

Getting publicity for the Club is always difficult when competing with so many community groups. Media releases were prepared prior to or after various events and we were rewarded in May 2009 with a story and picture in the 'Stirling Times', entitled 'Zonta Club project aims to help new Afghan mothers', following our birthing kit assembly day.

Following the YWPA Awards, club winner Rachel Hunter was featured in a story submitted by the Prendiville Catholic College in the 'Wanneroo Times'. We also sent a media release, without response, to the Stirling Times.

Several 'notices of meeting' have appeared in the 'Stirling Times' and 'The Times' Joondalup, and a trial generic advertisement was placed in the 'Stirling Times' to test any response. Kerry Coyle, who is responsible for this area, has made contact with a number of media outlets and is setting up some pro-forma media statements to coincide with our meetings and events calendar.

Publications

Stationery

It was felt that the PR&C Committee should be responsible for all Club stationery and publications in order to maintain its professional image. To that end letterhead with the official Club logo (low resolution for ease of emailing when required) was produced on Reflex 'Sand' A4 paper with matching DL envelopes and distributed to all committees. Compliments slips, follower sheets and A5 note paper templates were also produced.

Business Cards

A personal Club business card has been designed for each member and batches of 10 have been given to everyone to use in conjunction with the Club Brochure. It was felt these would aid in promoting Zonta and our Club to interested parties, prospective members and others.

Member Handbook

An A5 size booklet with full member details was produced and distributed electronically to all members. For convenience, and to save updating the Handbook each time a change occurs, a 'quick reference' A5 sheet with telephone numbers and email addresses of all members is kept up-to-date and emailed to members three or four times a year.



PUBLIC RELATIONS CONTD...

Club Brochure

This is produced in a 3-fold style in full colour and run off in small batches by Anastasia Maslij. The PR&C Committee are responsible for its update with changes and/or amendments easily made from time to time.

Club Newsletter

The 'Zontapreneur' is produced in colour on a monthly basis and appears to be well received not only by Club members, but other clubs, the District team and various 'supporters', eg past members and some YWPA finalists. It is distributed electronically in PDF format.

New Member Packs

Satchels containing various Zonta documents and information are made up by the Committee for inductees. The list of contents is reviewed from time to time and updated and extended when necessary.

Other

The PR&C Committee is also responsible for distributing other publications, eg the District 23 Directory, Biennium Goals and other booklets that are produced at various times.

Website

Hilda Malanczak has taken on the role of webmaster and has continued the work that Carole Theobald (President, ZC of Perth Inc.) started in building our website. She has successfully transferred and uploaded the material and will continue with its maintenance. Members should refer interested parties to our website from now on as everything they need to know about the ZC of PNS is available there.

Scrapbook

Hilda, again, has volunteered to keep the scrapbook up-to-date. This contains newspaper cuttings and other publicity items.

Photograph Albums

At this stage we have two photograph albums with a third soon to be started. Now that most people have digital cameras, it is important that members who take photos on behalf of the Club ensure that these are titled and dated and passed onto the PR&C Committee for inclusion in the albums.

Young Women in Public Affairs' Gala Dinner

In conjunction with the Status of Women Service Committee, the PR&C Committee assists with the planning and organisation of the YWPA Award Gala Dinner that is held annually in August. A special sub-committee is set up each year to handle this.

Joint Committee Meetings

During the year it was suggested that member(s) of both the Program and Membership committees attend our committee meetings as both these committees impacted on the work of the PR&C Committee. It is felt that this cross-sharing of information has been worthwhile and has benefited all parties.

It was also decided to hold our committee meetings on a bi-monthly, or on an 'as-needed', basis rather than monthly.





Zonta Club of Perth Northern Suburbs Inc.

Committee Member Tasks

During the latter part of the year members of the committee were allocated various tasks. This has enabled the load to be shared more equitably.

Display Board

It was suggested that a pull-up display board be investigated similar to the banner but with material suitable for Velcro hook. This would be used at meetings and events for specific promotions and would be much easier to manage than pinning material to the boards provided at venues.

Conclusion

I would like to thank all the members of the PR&C Committee for their support and input over the year and I would especially like to thank Anne Markey for taking the minutes and both she and Di Bryant for hosting our meetings. I would also like to thank our President, Anastasia Maslij who has given her time and resources in helping our Committee achieve some of its tasks.

It has been a challenging but fruitful year with a number of outstanding matters having been completed. With a full complement of members the Committee is much better structured and it is hoped the coming year will see us focus on and gain more publicity for the Club.

I have enjoyed chairing this Committee and look forward to another productive and successful year ahead.



Dawn Newman

Chairman







Awards

Chile Doory

VISION

Zonta international equiplions a world in which women t rights are recognised as human rights and every more a state to action the full patients of state made every w and has access to education, health care, legal and economic resources on an equal bests with men. In such a world, no woman lives in tear of violence.

FACE

Contact up at secretary@perthrs.org.au it you would like to attend any of our meetings or Compared they all that the Feet 25. You would be very well than

Left: Our new look Website "uslications has launched. Products



MEMBERSHIP

We began the year with a steady membership of 37. However, this year we have lost three (3) members in total. Miriam Blakemore and Jill Proctor have resigned as they find themselves too time-poor to contribute now and Kay Poustie OAM died suddenly in October 2009.

We have gained three (3) new members - Hilda Malanczak, Retha Steenkamp (transfer from Gladstone) and Marilyn Rainier (transfer from Perth).

In conjunction with the Public Relations and Communications Committee, we have began trialling several different strategies to attract new members and feel that next year will see us attain and maintain 40 members.

My thanks go to Marie Santa Marie, who took over the acceptance of apologies and table settings in my absence. As always, Kaye Metaxas meticulously prepared place settings and name badges for our dinners.



Beth Daebritz

Chairmar





FINANCIAL REPORTS

STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND PAYMENTS - GENERAL ACCOUNT

For the period 1st April, 2009 to 31st March, 2010

Opening Balance as at 1st April 2009

\$2,278.50

INCOME

Monthly Dinner Fees	\$10,793.50
Membership Fees	\$ 5,955.00
Sponsorship for YWPA	\$ 1,000.00
Miscellaneous	\$ 2,137.80
Founders Day Float	\$ 500.00
Founders Day Surplus	\$ 138.00
Raffle	\$ 168.00
Founders Day Surplus	\$ 138.00

TOTAL INCOME

\$20,692.30

EXPENDITURE

Dinner Account	\$1.	2,862.30
Membership Fees	\$!	5,192.17
Postage	\$	137.00
Public Relations	\$	61.19
Membership Badges	\$	93.10
Bank Charges	\$	4.23

TOTAL EXPENDITURE

\$18,349.99

Closing Balance as at 31st March 2010

\$4,620.81



Zonta Club of Perth Northern Suburbs Inc

FINANCIAL REPORTS CONTD...

STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND PAYMENTS - SERVICE ACCOUNT

For the period 1st April, 2009 to 31st March, 2010

Opening Balance as at 1st April 2009		\$8,390.53
INCOME - Fundraising Theatre tickets Shoe Bags Raffle Donations K. Poustie Memorium Amelia Dinner Entertainment Books Mystery Dinner Bollywood Dinner Mad Hatters Tea Party YWPA Raffle Walking Tour UNIFEM Spring Walk TOTAL INCOME - Fundraising INCOME - Grant Office of Multi-Cultural Interests (2nd) TOTAL INCOME - Grant	\$ 1,174.80 \$ 1,334.00 \$ 196.00 \$ 559.30 \$ 945.00 \$ 695.00 \$ 1,350.00 \$ 1,000.00 \$ 1,119.00 \$ 880.50 \$ 899.00 \$ 510.00 \$ 20,165.60 \$ 2,520.00 \$ 2,520.00	
TOTAL INCOME	ψ <i>2,32</i> 0.00	\$22,685.60
EXPENDITURE - Fundraising		
K. Poustie Memorium Entertainment Books Bollywood Dinner YWPA Raffle Walking Tour UNIFEM Spring Walk Bank Charges	\$ 945.00 \$ 7,488.00 \$ 760.00 \$ 70.50 \$ 350.00 \$ 16.50 \$ 1.23	

TOTAL EXPENDITURE - Fundraising \$ 9,631.23



a Club of Perth Northern Suburbs Inc.

EXPENDITURE - Donations

K. Poustie Memorium (Contingency)	\$	500.00
Women's Legal Referral Service	\$	500.00
New Opportunities for Women	\$	200.00
Wider Opportunities for Women	\$	200.00
YWPA Award 2009	\$	1,000.00
Jane M Klausman Women in Business	\$	500.00
Sue Bigelow Award	\$	200.00
Zonta Refuge	\$	1,800.00
UNIFEM Australia	\$	493.50
Lucy Bohan Nursing Bursary	\$	1,000.00
Yarri Wada Project	\$	500.00
Project Respect	\$	700.00
Aboriginal Arts & Crafts Project	\$	1,000.00
Miscellaneous expenses	\$	439.91
Zonta International Foundation Donation	\$	3,241.00
Reimbursement of funds to Service a/c	\$	3,000.00
TOTAL EXPENDITURE - Donations	\$ 1	5,274.41

EXPENDITURE - Grants

Migrant Women Safety Seminars 2009	\$ 1,804.98
Migrant Women Safety Seminars 2010	\$ 151.63
TOTAL EXPENDITURE - Grants	\$ 1,653.35

TOTAL EXPENDITURES \$26,558.99

Balance (excess of receipts over payments) -\$ 3,873.39

Closing Balance as at 31st March 2010

\$4,517.14

Mandy Ewers
Treasurer



^{*}These accounts are submitted subject to the auditor's report.



Zonta Club of Perth Northern Suburbs Inc.

INTERCITY

In conjuction with the Zonta Clubs of Perth and Swan Hills, we participated in some International Womens Day Events and community fairs to raise awareness of Zonta in Perth in March 2009. This resulted in the Zonta Club of Perth becoming involved in the planning of an IWD event in March this year.

Our Club hosted the Founders Day Dinner on November 7 at Lake Karrinyup Country Club. It was a golden celebration of 90 years since the founding of Zonta International. We celebrated women of achievement throughout the ages with a visual presentation. Our event has also re-inspired Area 3 Clubs to continue this event on a yearly basis. The Zonta Club of Dunsborough is already deep into planning this year's

. dinner.

> Anastasia Maslij PNS Representative







AWARDS & SCHOLARSHIPS 2009 - 2010

JANE M KLAUSMAN WOMEN IN BUSINESS SCHOLARSHIP (Area 3)



Angela Sawyer

LUCY BOHAN NURSING BURSARY (PNS)

Morna Frankowiak-Lederer

WOMAN OF ACHIEVEMENT AWARD (Area 3)



Naomi Amat

YOUNG WOMAN IN PUBLIC AFFAIRS AWARD (PNS)



Rachel Hunter



OFFICE BEARERS

President Vice-President Minutes Secretary Correspondence Secretary

Treasurer

Anastasia Maslij Jean Wyder Dagmar Barnes Anne Markey Mandy Ewers

Board of Directors: Alma Dempsey
Sue Pertile

Jill Proctor

COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN:

Status of Women Service Fundraising & Finance

Programme
Public Relations & Communications

Membership

Nominating Committee

Intercity Archivist Laurel Coyle

Letitia Depiazzi & Bronwyn

McCormack

Linda Tinning/Nina Cameron

Dawn Newman Beth Daebritz Liz Wason

Anastasia Maslij Margaret Field



IN MEMORIAM

KAY POUSTIE OAM

Luna 1002

Zontian 03/06/1986 to 29/10/2009

"There is so much one can say about Kay, but it really gets back to the fact that she was a truly beautiful person and a lovely, lovely friend, who made everyone feel so comfortable."



June 1983	Joined ZC Perth Northern Suburbs Inc.
1988 - 1990	Club President
1992 - 1994	Area 3 Director
1994 - 1996	District 23 Lt. Governor
1996 - 1998	District 23 Governor
1998 - 2000	District 23 Centurion
2004 - 2006	Zonta International Co-ordinator of the
	Sub-committee for Legislative Awareness
	and Advocacy
2006 - 2008	District 23 Co-ordinator for Legislative
	Awareness and Advocacy
2006 - 2010	District 23 Consultant to the History and
	Archives Committee
2008 - 2010	District 23 Chairman of the Legislative
	Awareness and Advocacy Committee

AN AMAZING ZONTIAN - A BEAUTIFUL LADY -FOREVER IN OUR HEARTS

